Minutes of the Meeting of the Audit Committee
20 March 2014
Cllr Ian Bond was in the Chair
Members Present:

Cllr Ian Bond (LB Redbridge)

Cllr Stephen Alambritis (LB Merton)
Mr Roger Chadwick (City of London)
In Attendance:

Myles Binney, Auditor, City of London

Nirupa Gardner, Auditor, City of London

Paul Nagle, Head of Audit & Risk Management, City of London
Ciaran McLaughlin, Auditor for London Councils, PricewaterhouseCoopers
London Councils’ officers were in attendance.

1.
Declarations of Interest

There were no declarations of interest.
Introductions were made.
2.
Apologies for Absence

An apology for absence was received from Councillor Lib Peck (LB Lambeth)
3.
Minutes of the Audit Committee meeting held on 26 September 2013
The minutes of the Audit Committee meeting held on 26 September 2013 were agreed as being an accurate record. 
4. 
Internal Audit Plan 2014/15
The Audit Committee received a report that informed members of the draft internal audit plan for 2014/15, as proposed by the City of London’s Internal Audit section under the terms of the service level agreement for financial and payroll services. The report also provided details on the delivery of the 2013/14 plan and the proposed rolling five-year programme covering the period up to 2018/19.
Davis Sanni said that the internal audit plan had been developed in liaison with the London Councils’ Corporate Management Board (CMB) and also involved the review of London Councils’ Risk Register and the planned work of PwC, the external auditors. Paul Nagle (Head of Audit and Risk Management, City of London) said that the plan was carried out on a cyclical 5-year basis and gave assurances on London Councils’ control environment. He said the proposed number of hours allocated to audits in 2014/15 had been slightly reduced in comparison to previous years due to the extensive work carried out on ICT audits in the current financial year. A total of 38 days have been allocated for audits in 2014/15 which include four days for follow-up reviews (eg for Grants & ICT). Councillor Alambritis said that he was very pleased with the internal audit plan for 2014/15.
The Audit Committee:

· Approved the internal audit programme for 2014/15, as proposed by the City of London and detailed in Appendix A of the report
· Noted the delivery of the 2013/14 internal audit plan, and
· Approved the 5-year internal audit pan for 2014/15 to 2018/19, as proposed by the City of London and detailed in Appendix B of the report. 
5.
External Audit Plan 2013/14
The Audit Committee received a report on the scope of the external audit for London Councils, in respect of the 2013/14 financial accounts, as detailed in the draft external audit plan.
Ciaran McLaughlin (PricewaterhouseCoopers – PwC) went through the external audit plan with members. He made the following comments:

· Page 19 of the report outlined PwC’s responsibilities

·  Any significant or elevated risks were highlighted on pages 21 to 22 (the risks identified could be found on the right-hand side) 
· The overall materiality is £1.364 million (2% of reported gross expenditure for 2012/13), with the de minimis  reporting level being£68,000, both od which needed to be agreed by the Audit Committee (page 23)

· Pages 26 to 27 outlined the risks of fraud, with page 26 stating PwC’s responsibility. The Audit Committee should let PwC know of any specific areas of fraud it was aware of
· The PwC audit team details could be found on page 28 (PwC had recently lost the Engagement Manager who has led the past two audits)

· The audit fees for London Councils were on page 29, along with the fee for the AR27 return

· The independent threats and safeguards could be found in Appendix A, page 31(PwC was found to be independent)

· The “Communications Plan” was on page 32, along with some recent PwC publications on page 33

· Appendix D (pages 34 to 35) outline the features of the quality of PwC’s audit
Ciaran McLaughlin said the fee for London Councils’ audit had reduced year-on-year in real terms and efficiencies continued to be looked at. PwC propose to use their “Client Connect” system which is an online portal for clients to upload required audit information. The portal is located in Germany. They also intend to use a service delivery centre, to document work, based in Poland. PwC, however, remain responsible for the whole of London Councils’ audit and the security of the data. Ciaran McLaughlin confirmed that the Audit Commission was satisfied with the arrangements that had been put in place. 
The Chair said that he welcomed the fact that the PwC audit fee had not increased. Roger Chadwick said that he hoped that the quality of the audit would not be compromised as a result of the unchanged audit fee. He also asked whether a “declarations of interest” system for senior officers is in place at London Councils to help prevent fraud. Paul Nagle confirmed that a declaration of interest procedure was in place at the City of London from Director level to key audit posts. He said that he was uncertain what systems London Councils had in place regarding this matter. Frank Smith confirmed that London Councils’ Directors had to declare their interests as related party transactions on an annual basis, although this did not go as far as the City of London’s current procedures. He said that London Councils also had a separate “pecuniary” and “non-pecuniary” declaration of interest form, as part of London Councils Code of Conduct. 
Christiane Jenkins said that all new London Councils staff had the Code of Conduct brought to their attention as part of a mandatory Corporate Induction Session and would complete the declaration of interest form, if appropriate. Staff would also complete one prior to joining an organisation, like a PCT, for example, as approval was necessary.  These declarations are kept on an individual’s personal file, There is also a “declarations” section on London Councils’ recruitment forms. 
The Audit Committee approved the draft audit plan for 2013/14, as detailed in Appendix A of the report.
6. 
Internal Audit Reviews
The Audit Committee received a report that updated members on the internal audit reviews completed by the City of London’s Internal Audit section, since the last meeting of the Audit Committee on 26 September 2013.
David Sanni informed members that there were three main internal audit reviews, namely, (i) the London Lorry Control Scheme (LLCS), (ii) an ICT review, and (iii) a review of the Grants programme. Six recommendations had been made for the LLCS, including revised controls and operational procedures (page 48). David Sanni said that an update and recommendation implementation schedule for the LLCS could be found on page 55 of the report. 
The Chair said that the City of London’s ICT review, including strategy, security and operational control, could be found on page 57 onwards. David Sanni said that a number of recommendations had been made and London Councils had taken steps to address these. The Chair asked why “a current ICT strategy does not exist”, as stated in the “amber” priority on page 64 of the report. Frank Smith said that London Councils was a small organisation and nothing had changed with regards to ICT since the last strategy was drawn up in 2005. He said that a references to new and changing issues regarding IT would be made in the regular review of the risk registers. Frank Smith accepted that a review of the strategy was overdue and informed members that this would take place once the Office 365 upgrade had been completed, with the intention being that the revised strategy would be signed off by the summer. 
Roger Chadwick asked if London Councils’ officers had regular engagement with Agilysis, the City’s IT contractor. Frank Smith said that Roy Stanley met with Agilysis once a week. He said that there were problems with the network before Christmas and London Councils was left without the network for between 2 and 3 days. These problems had all been rectified by Agilysis and the service was now working well. Frank Smith said that he was hopeful that London Councils would not need the same level of attention from Agilysis once the ICT was updated. Roger Chadwick said that Frank Smith could contact him if he needed any help with the contractors to ensure the service continued to run smoothly.

The Chair asked whether the policy issues around internet access to unsuitable sites and social media sites (page 72) had been dealt with. Roy Stanley confirmed that it had. The Chair also asked whether the CD drives and USB ports would be made secure by the summer. Frank Smith said that Agilysis was currently looking into this. John O’Brien said that there was some concern about the requirements of the Public Services Network and London Councils was looking into this. He said that the issues to be considered were not on the same scale as that of member boroughs. 
The Chair asked whether there was adequate storage capacity for the email system (page 74). Frank Smith informed members that London Councils installed three terabytes 12 months ago, but this has almost been fully utilised. He said that this issue was being looked at with Agilysis, owing to the ever increasing amount of space required for uploading documentation relating to Freedom Pass, Taxicard and Lorry Control. The email storage problem would cease to exist once London Councils moved to the cloud service. 

The Chair asked whether the single firewall issue had been resolved. Frank Smith said that a fully resilient internet fail-over connection would cost £10,000 to install, along with a yearly rental of £8,000. He said that storage costs, in general, could be spread over three years. Upgrading to twenty terabytes would cost approximately £30,000. Councillor Alambritis said that London Councils should spend what was required on this to safeguard the network. 
David Sanni informed the Audit Committee that the recommendations of the 2012 grant investigation had been implemented. He said that the only recommendation was for the introduction of additional reference checks on organisations which had never been funded by London Councils or received annual funding in excess of £1 million. The Chair said that grants programme was operating in a much better way as a result of the recommendations from the 2012 investigation. Councillor Alambritis said that it was good that additional references were being asked for before giving grants of more than £1 million.
The Audit Committee:
· Considered and commented on the contents of the internal audit report attached at Appendix A, and
· Noted that, although there were no significant control weaknesses identified in the reviews, there were seven amber recommendations highlighted in the ICT review which London Councils’ officers were already taking action to address.
7.
Risk Management – Policy & Public Affairs Directorate Risk Register
The Audit Committee received a report that presented the current Policy and Public Affairs (PAPA) Directorate Risk Register for consideration.
Christiane Jenkins informed members that this was part of a cycle of risk registers that were presented to the Audit Committee, and it was now the turn of PAPA. The Chair asked if there were any significant changes to the risk register. Hugh Grover (Director of Fair Funding, London Councils) said that the PAPA Risk Register was quite stable. He said that there were minor changes to the risk descriptions in PAPA 2, PAPA 9 and PAPA 10. 
The Chair queried the risk presented by failing to lobby adequately in risk number PAPA 6. Hugh Grover said that he would discuss clarifying the description to this risk with the Dick Sorabji, the Corporate Director of PAPA. Councillor Alambritis said that he was very pleased with work undertaken in complying with equalities legislation (PAPA 5).
The Audit Committee noted the current Policy and Public affairs Directorate Risk Register, and agreed that Hugh Grover would discuss the wording in the description of PAPA risk number 5.
8.
Treasury Management Update
The Audit Committee received a report that provided members with an update on London Councils treasury management strategy. London Councils’ cash balances are held by the City of London under the service level agreement for the provision of financial support services. The investment of London Councils’ cash balances was covered by the City of London’s treasury management strategy and they were aggregated with the City of London’s funds for investment purposes.
David Sanni said that, following the Icelandic Bank crisis in 2009, it was agreed to present the Audit Committee with an annual report on the City of London’s treasury management activities. He said that London Councils was confident that the treasury management function of the City was run in a prudent manner. Roger Chadwick said that the City of London remained “risk averse”. He confirmed that the City had carried out an internal review into its investments and has decided to reduce some of its cash holdings in order invest in assets which attract higher returns. Roger Chadwick said that apart from this the strategy had not changed and the City still complied with CIPFA requirements. 
The Audit Committee noted and commented on the City of London’s Treasury Management Strategy Statement and Annual Investment Strategy for 2014/15, as at Appendix A of the report.

9.
London Councils’ Policy to Combat Fraud, Bribery & Corruption
The Audit Committee received a report that sought approval of an updated policy for London Councils to combat fraud, bribery and corruption. The policy had been updated in order to take into account the Bribery Act 2010 and to reflect current best practice. 

Christiane Jenkins said that a version showing the amendments to the policy in track changes could be found on page 162 of the report. She said that London Councils had worked with Paul Nagle and the City’s lawyers to assist with the content of the policy. Christiane Jenkins said that a member of London Councils’ staff had actually used this policy. A note had also been produced for staff on whistleblowing. The Chair said that judging by the amount of track changes, the fraud policy had been extensively re-written.
The Audit Committee approved the London Councils’ Policy to Combat Fraud, Bribery and Corruption, as detailed in Appendix One of the report.

10.
Dates of Audit Committee Meetings for 2014/15

The Audit Committee agreed the proposed Audit Committee meeting dates for 2014/15.
11.
Any Other Business

The Chair said that he had enjoyed the past two years of chairing the London Councils’ Audit Committee. He said that the Audit Committee was supported by a good team of officers and that he had also enjoyed working with Roger Chadwick and Councillor Alambritis. Councillor Alambritis thanked Councillor Bond for his chairmanship of the Audit Committee, for which he was very grateful. He also thanked Councillor Bond on behalf of officers for making time to attend the Audit Committee pre-meetings, which had proved very beneficial in the smooth operation of the Committee over the past 18 months. 
The meeting closed at 11:15am
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